
SOUTH WEST ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

SECRETARY:  Helen Kelsey
Tel. 01278 723246.  Email kelseys4@btinternet.com
MINUTES OF 2020 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Held online using Zoom on Tuesday 13th October at 20.00 
Those present:
Officers:  Christine Vince KERNO, Chairman; Helen Kelsey BOK, Secretary; Richard Sansbury QO, Fixtures Secretary;.
Committee: Dick Keighley WIM, Katy Dyer BOK, Pete Maliphant BOK, Arthur Vince KERNO
SW members: Julie Astin WSX; Carol Iddles BOK; Roger Hargreaves KERNO, Andy Reynolds DEVON; Jolyon Medlock WSX; Neil Fraser NWO; Kevin Pickering WIM .
Guests: Liz Yeadon SARUM

The meeting opened at 8.05pm.
1 Apologies

Steve Robertson, QO Treasurer and Membership Secretary
2
Approval of Minutes of 2019 AGM 
The minutes were approved as a true record of the meeting.
3
Matters arising from those minutes
Item 5.4 referred to the lack of report about membership, which it was agreed would be presented this year. There has been no report on the membership this year but, given the unprecedented situation that orienteering is in at present it was felt that any data would be meaningless at this stage.  This action will be carried forward to next year.
4
Reports were issued in advance to all who attended.
4.1
Chairman’s report. Christine Vince. [Appendix1]
HK  gave thanks to Christine, Roger and the rest of the JK21 team in recognition of the enormous amount of effort that they had put in to try to keep the event going and the disappointment of finally having to cancel. 
4.2
Fixtures Secretary’s report.  Richard Sansbury. [Appendix 2]
4.3
SW Junior Squad Manager’s report.  Pete Maliphant. [Appendix 3].
CV congratulated Pete on keeping the Junior Squad going throughout lockdown and beyond with regular online meetings.  HK commented on how many actual training sessions had been completed and planned for despite all the difficulties.
4.4
Recorder of Controllers’ report.  Arthur Vince.   [Appendix 4] 
5
Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report. Steve Robertson.    [Appendix 5]
Some attendees had had difficulty in running the powerpoint presentation, which was run through during the meeting.  The conclusion being that despite the unusual circumstances of this year the association has a healthy balance with sufficient reserves for the immediate future, but as with everything else, the outlook is uncertain. Now is not a time to consider increasing levies.  Liz Yeadon commented that BOF had suggested that events should be registered with them as activities currently if clubs do not want to pay levies. Carol Iddles queried whether BOF is short of money and therefore clubs ought to be paying levies.  It was suggested that where events attract many entrants and make a reasonable profit, BOF levies ought to be paid, but ultimately the decision was up to the individual club.
CV proposed that the AGM accept the accounts, seconded by Kevin Pickering, agreed unanimously.

6
Membership fees for 2021
SWOA has not charged membership fees for some years and it was agreed that the status quo should be maintained.
7
Amendments to the Constitution
None.
8
Election of officers
8.1
Chairman: Christine Vince KERNO.  Proposed by Helen Kelsey, seconded by Richard Sansbury
8.2
Administrative Secretary: Helen Kelsey BOK Proposed by Christine Vince, seconded by Roger Hargreaves.
8.3
Treasurer and Membership secretary: Steve Robertson QO.  Proposed by Julie Astin, seconded by Richard Sansbury.
8.5
Fixtures Secretary: Richard Sansbury QO.  Proposed by Roger Hargreaves, seconded by Carol Iddles.  
In the absence of other nominations, the above were elected. 
9
Election of Committee
9.1
Katy Dyer is stepping down from the committee after many years of service, including as the secretary. CV gave her thanks to Katy for all her work for SWOA.

9.2
All of the following had previously said that they would be willing to serve on the committee: Dick Keighley WIM; Arthur Vince KERNO; Pete Maliphant BOK; Julie Astin WSX. All four were proposed by Christine Vince, seconded by Richard Sansbury.  In the absence of other nominations, these four were elected.  Two committee posts remain vacant; the constitution allows the Committee to co-opt members as necessary.
.
10

Any other business
Carol Iddles asked what the SWOA levy is currently, answered by CV as 60p (unchanged for many years)
Liz Yeadon noted that Pat and Brian Hart are leaving Sarum and that Ian Peirce would be taking over as chairman of SARUM after the AGM next week.

The meeting closed at 8.40pm.
Minutes recorded by Helen Kelsey.
These minutes are issued subject to formal approval at the 2021 AGM.
Appendices:

1
Secretary’s report
2
Fixtures Secretary’s report
3
SW Junior Squad Manager’s report

4
Recorder of Controllers’ report

5
Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report
Appendix 1
Chairman’s report
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Appendix 2

Fixtures Secretary's Report 
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Appendix 3

SWJOS Report
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Appendix 4

Recorder of Controller’s report
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Appendix 5

Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report
https://www.dropbox.com/s/17u5bsfiurvqvga/SWOA%202020%20AGM%20Slide%20Show%20v3%20010920.ppsx?dl=0
1

Fixtures Secretary's Report for 2020 AGM

My job as SWOA fixtures secretary is to develop an orderly programme of orienteering across the region and to assign major competitions. I do this by frequent liaison with club fixtures secretaries and by representing SWOA on the national Event Scheduling Group. My intention is always to give equal opportunity to SW clubs to bid for major competitions and to find space in the fixtures calendar.

This is a very different report from previous years because of Covid-19. British Orienteering announced a suspension of orienteering on 17th March, mid-way through our season. So it is convenient to split the year in two at that date. I'll also take a tentative look at the future.

Year up to 17th March

Over the 6½ months from 1st September up to 17th March, the year's programme was like any other year. The following table lists the numbers of events by each club:

		Club

		Number of events and activities from 1st Sept 2019 to 17th March 2020



		

		Major

		National

		Regional

		Local

		Activities

		Total



		BOK

		1

		0

		1

		9

		29

		40



		DEVON

		0

		2

		4

		5

		12

		23



		KERNO

		0

		0

		5

		4

		0

		9



		NGOC

		0

		3

		3

		21

		2

		29



		NWO

		0

		0

		2

		5

		4

		11



		QO

		0

		0

		0

		10

		22

		32



		SARUM

		0

		0

		1

		4

		10

		15



		WIM

		0

		0

		1

		9

		4

		14



		WSX

		0

		0

		2

		4

		28

		34



		TOTAL

		1

		5

		19

		72

		123

		220







We'd normally have about 400 events and activities in a year, so as you might expect we had just over half the number we would normally see in a year. It is an average of 8 events and activities per week so it represents a phenomenal effort. My thanks to all those volunteering to help at activities and events at all levels.

The major event was the Southern Championships which BOK hosted in the Forest of Dean in December, making a weekend with BAOC Southern Night Championships and a NGOC middle distance race. The National events were the 2-day Caddihoe Chase hosted by Devon at a soggy Burrator, and NGOG's 50th anniversary weekend in the Forest of Dean in January. NGOC completed a busy winter with their hosting of our Compass Sport Cup qualifier heat at Coopers Hill just days before lockdown.

Year since 17th March

British Orienteering decreed that all events and activities had to be cancelled when we entered lockdown. This covered a 4½ month period from mid-March until the end of July.

Despite British Orienteering announcing in July that orienteering could resume from 1st August, there were no orienteering events at all in our region from mid-March to the end of August, and only a handful of local events in September. Traditionally there would be few events in August anyway, and it takes time to get events organised. But this small number is primarily due to the fact we're finding it difficult to get permissions for events as major landowners are taking a cautious approach to Covid-19 risks. 

It is worth noting that although BAOC events do not feature on our fixtures lists, a stand-out success with re-starting traditional events was BAOC whose mid-week military league is thriving. Unfortunately these events are no longer open to civilians in order to safeguard the military, but the league demonstrates that it is possible to hold large events with social distancing. The other success to note is the abundance of virtual orienteering, such as MapRun. Many clubs have had well supported virtual orienteering series, and we are fortunate to have had this technology available. I am impressed that clubs have adapted to the changes and found ways to continue the sport during this difficult time.

I would also like to acknowledge the events that got cancelled. Some clubs have been hit harder than others. Many individuals will have invested considerable time into events that could not take place during lockdown. My thanks to all for your efforts, and I hope your work can be used at some time in the future. Major events that have fallen victim to lockdown are the BOK Trot, the Tamar Triple, the Yvette Baker Trophy final and this year's Caddihoe. I know the last two will on that list are now re-scheduled for next year. Other cancellations curtailed the South West Orienteering League, we lost the South West Sprint Championships at an exciting new venue, and the entire South West relay series was abandoned.

The future

As I am sure you all know the JK festival due to take place in our region next year has had to be cancelled, this is covered in a separate report.

However we still proceed with plans for other major events. NGOC are still expecting to host the British Night Championships this coming February. Further ahead, Devon & BOK are hosting the British Championships in spring 2022, WIM have offered to host the British Night Championships in early 2023 and BOK to do the Compass Sport Cup Final in summer 2023.

Regarding regional events, you may also be aware the South West Orienteering League is suspended for this season. This decision was taken in the summer when it looked very uncertain what events could take place, and relaxing the requirements was intended to give clubs more freedom to adapt to a changing situation. Subsequent developments have justified this decision, as event permissions remain difficult, and there seems no chance of an early end to current restrictions. It looks likely we will have to continue with more virtual orienteering and fewer traditional events than we are used to for several months to come. However we continue to plan for the future and hope for a return to normal next winter.

Richard Sansbury

October 2020
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The South West Junior Squad provides a focus and a series of training activities for developing junior talent within the South West. Athletes from BOK, Devon, NGOC, Wessex and Wimborne made up the 2019-20 squad of twenty-six juniors. 



After a successful Junior Inter-Regional Champs in autumn 2019, hopes were high for 2020. The cancellation of most of the major spring races was a major setback, having put so much effort into training for them. Many of our squad were also selected for national training camps in summer 2020 but none of these were able to actually take place. It’s been a tough year.



Finances are stronger than planned due to the cancellation of the heavily subsidised Junior Inter Regional Champs and the absence of any residential training  camps.



Squad Training

Most training takes place during September-March aimed at achieving peak performances in the main Championships and selection races in March, April and May.



Following training days in at Haldon and in Dorset, most of our M/W16s joined the annual Hawkshead weekend in late November 2019, training on excellent Lake District terrain with all the other regional squads. Our Christmas weekend was held in the Forest of Dean, incorporating the NGOC Soudley Ponds event. Early in January 2020 we had a Sprint/Urban training day and this was followed by the whole squad returning to Hawkshead during February half term for three excellent days of training. Then lockdown happened …..



Since March, we have held nearly 50 SWJOS Zoom sessions lasting 1-2 hours, covering a wide range of topics, lots of quizzes and numerous guest speakers. These included ex squad members and several athletes from the GB orienteering squad. The Zoom meetings have been strongly supported by squad members, with over 20 people participating at their peak and they still continue every week.



We restarted training in August, with a day in Wales, then a day on Dartmoor in September. As with all orienteering currently, access is a major headache and all the unknowns this means we have not been able to plan much ahead. However we do have days scheduled for Ham Hill in mid-October and Lyncombe in November. Our plan is to train whenever opportunities present. 



Thanks to Jeff Butt, Dave Hanstock, Jim Hayward and Jamie Hayward for all their help with coaching this season and to all the parents who help and support SWJOS at each training day and enable many of the Zoom sessions.   



Achievements

Jim Bailey (BOK) and Flurry Grierson (Devon) continue to be part of the national Talent Squad. Finlay Anderson (BOK), Jessica Ward and Rose Taylor (NGOC) were selected for the Lagganlia summer camp. Will Thomas (Devon) was selected for the Deeside summer camp. Rebecca Ward (NGOC), Olly Tonge (BOK) and Lizzie Horsley (Wim) were selected for the Stockholm summer camp. None of these took place but some virtual activities have been arranged.



In February, Tom Perry (Devon) and Lyra Medlock (WSX) ran for the England Interland team at Burnham Beeches.

 



SWJOS provides development opportunities for junior athletes who are usually bottom year M/W14 or older, willing to and able to travel widely for their orienteering and keen to progress beyond Light Green courses, club and local races, to compete in major races nationally and progress towards the British Orienteering Talent Development Programme.



If you have anyone in your club who would like to find out more, please take a look at www.swjs.co.uk/about.html or contact any of the SWJOS families, Jeff Butt (Sarum) or me. 



Peter Maliphant 

BOK
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RECORDER OF CONTROLLERS’ REPORT

TRAINING COURSES


A Grade C training course was held by Devon OC on 17th November 2019 at Ilsington village hall, with Roger Hargreaves of KERNO as the tutor. Four members of DEVON and one KERNO member attended.

RECORDER’S JOB DESCRIPTION


This has been revised – it is now shorter and clearer – and can be found on the SWOA website in the SWOA Specific Documents section.

CONTROLLERS in the SW


SWOA clubs have 67 currently licensed controllers: 5 at Grade A, 22 at Grade B and 40 at Grade C.  An up-to-date list of controllers is on the SWOA website in the Controllers section. 


Changes since the 2019 AGM:

GRADE B
Nicholas Maxwell of DEVON has been upgraded to Grade B from Grade C.

GRADE C  
Appointments: Simon Freer of KERNO and Tom McMurtrie of DEVON have been appointed to this grade. 


Emigrant: Rob Parkinson, formerly of DEVON, has moved to Scotland and joined Moravian Orienteers.

Retirements: Roger Craddock of QO and Wilf Taylor of DEVON have retired from controlling.

		CLUB

		Number of licenced controllers in club



		

		Grade A

		Grade B

		Grade C

		Total



		BOK

		3

		4**

		5*

		12



		DEVON

		None

		3

		7

		10



		KERNO

		2

		2

		9

		13



		NGOC

		None

		3

		5

		8



		NWO

		None

		1

		1

		2



		QO

		None

		2

		4

		6



		SARUM

		None

		1*

		2*

		3



		WIM

		None

		3

		6***

		9



		WSX

		None

		3

		1

		4



		Total

		5

		22

		40

		67





** Two licensed via WOA   *One licensed via SCOA *** One licensed via SEOA

APPOINTMENT OF CONTROLLERS

Clubs and individuals are reminded that in order to become a licensed controller, or move from Grade C to Grade B, as well as completing the necessary training course and fulfilling the other BOF requirements it is necessary to be approved by their club and SWOA.  Application forms are available from me. Grade A controllers are appointed by the BOF Events and Competitions Committee.


Arthur Vince, KERNO

8th October 2020


SWOA AGM 2020 – chairman’s report



This year’s report will be quite unlike its predecessors.  There will be no list of events held or expected – although I do thank those clubs who staged various high-profile and popular events in the early part of the 2019/2020 season.  Coronavirus has devastated orienteering along with much else of our former lives; we pause to consider those whose families have been gravely affected by Covid-19, where life will not ever be the same again.



JK 2021 

The South West’s major event, JK 2021, has unfortunately had to be cancelled by the coordinators, Roger Hargreaves KERNO and Christine Vince KERNO.  This is a cancellation, not a postponement; as the permissions situation is not likely to change for some considerable time, moving to 2022 is not worth considering.  On Wednesday 9th September, I (as SWOA chairman) sent the following message to Peter Hart, BOF CEO:

“It is with great regret that the South West Orienteering Association has to withdraw its offer to host the JK 2021.  We have found it impossible to obtain confirmation of the necessary permissions to use appropriate areas of the South West for an orienteering event of the standard and popularity of the JK.

We have found that landowners are bound by Government restrictions and are unable to commit themselves until the Covid pandemic has resolved itself; therefore, it is currently impossible to plan for and create a safe 4-day festival of orienteering. “



JK 2021 has been in difficulties since lockdown on 24th March, and the restrictions have just got steadily worse.  We lost permission to use Hayle Towans early on (which affected the Middle race and the Relays).  Roger looked at using Davidstow, despite its relative unsuitability for a relay but something else could have been done on the area; however, we were not going to get permission from the Commoners due to lambing time.  Plymouth City Council were surprised at what they considered was a very early application for use of the Hoe for the Day 1 Sprint (and we were not happy about putting 1000 people on the streets anyway) and the application was withdrawn before completion.  That left us with using Penhale for the Middle and Long races – two days of the original four-day weekend.  Meanwhile, Covid-19 was getting worse and the government restrictions showed every sign of being long-term.  Re Penhale training area, the Army are only permitting 30 people for a civilian event, at re-started events.  We could not expect any internationals to come, so no extensive elite class; accommodation could possibly be limited; people could be prevented from attending at no notice for no fault of their own (due to self-isolation).  In short, we would not be able to put anything resembling a full blown JK.  We had been talking to Helen Errington (Major Events Manager) to see how far we could cut down the JK, but it really was not looking like a JK any longer.



The final straw was that on Tuesday 8th September, Perran Sands denied permission to use the Holiday Park for the Saturday Middle Race as they’ve got a Government cap of 75% occupancy - and expect to be fully at that capacity at Easter - the effect of this means no other people could be on the site.  On the Wednesday morning there was an emergency Zoom meeting with Roger, Helen Errington and myself, at which we decided that we had run out of options and that we should cancel; we could not stage any of the four days for completely open entries.  Once permissions at Perran Sands were limited, there was no option but to cancel.  I formally emailed Peter Hart and he asked us to keep this under wraps until Friday 5pm while they worked on a cancellation statement.  In due course, BOF emailed every member at 5pm on Friday 11th September; at the same time I sent out a copy of Peter’s announcement, plus a message of thanks to the JK Team.



However, following the BOF survey, we found that many people had already booked at Penhale and so efforts are being made to give those residents an opportunity to race on Penhale - this only applies to those orienteers resident on site.  KERNO propose to arrange some events in the week following Easter.



SWOA Committee Meetings

After March it became impossible to arrange face-to-face meetings for the committee so we took to Zoom.  This has turned out to be amazingly successful, to the extent that we shall continue using Zoom.  Meetings now take place once a month, and we have regular attendance by several club representatives.  All this means that SWOA business is now dealt with more efficiently, and there is a wider range of views expressed at meetings.



I wish to express my appreciation to those who keep SWOA ticking over:

Thanks to Nath Fernandes for keeping our website up to date.

Thanks to Spencer Modica QO for continuing to score the SW Regional League; this has now been suspended for at least a year.

Thanks also to James Crickmore who co-ordinates and scores the Summer Relay Series – we may see some action in this in 2021.

Lastly, thanks to Katy Dyer BOK who is standing down from the committee this year.  She has been on the committee for a fair few years, preceding Helen as our Secretary.

My thanks to Helen Kelsey for her work as SWOA Secretary, Richard Sansbury as Fixtures Secretary and Steve Robertson as Treasurer.  Also to Jeff Butt, Peter Maliphant, Ben Chesters and all those who keep our Junior Squad working so hard.



Christine Vince, chairman 2019-2020




